
27 January 2022

Chairman and members of the Board of Directors and Board of Governors, 

I am pleased to provide you my Annual Report for Calendar Year 2021. I submit this 
for approval for our 2022 Winter Board Meeting. 

In every sense, 2020 was an extraordinary year. There are many words we could use to 
describe 2020: disruptive, challenging, unprecedented ... but at the same time, the past year 
has been inspiring, collaborative, and hopeful. This year has been one marked by 
transition and efforts to find our footing as we continue to look for normalcy in our daily 
lives and in the workplace following disruptions caused by COVID-19. Here at the 
Marine Corps Association (MCA), there is much to be thankful for. First, I'd like to 
offer my personal gratitude to LtGen Mark Faulkner, USMC (Ret), who left the 
Association in July for setting the path for our successes in 2021 and who worked 
tirelessly to transition the reins ofleadership to me. Congratulations to him and Janet as 
they tum the page to the next chapter in their lives. Secondly, I'd like to thank LtGen 
George Flynn, USMC (Ret), who has been our chairman since 2019 and has served on 
the board since the mid-90's. He has truly been "the keeper of the flame," and among his 
many memorable accomplishments during his tenure has been the direction that he 
provided in developing our 2020-2025 Strategic Plan. Thank you, George and best 
wishes to you and your family. We also welcome LtGen John Toolan, USMC (Ret) who 
became our chairman on 1 January 2022. Welcome aboard, Sir. 

Taking the lead from our Marines and Sailors stationed and operating around the globe, 
the Marine Corps Association continued to provide sustained superior support throughout 
this period of uncertainty and disruption. This would not have been possible without the 
dedication and sense of mission that is shared amongst our family of employees here at 
the Association. 

Over the past year, the Marine Corps Association has transformed the way we serve 
our members, while skillfully maintaining the personalized service for which we are 
known. Understanding the need to provide continuous support, our team has risen to the 
occasion by making marked improvements in all areas to include retail, membership, and 
circulation, and most importantly, we have sustained excellence in our Leatherneck and 
Gazette magazines, which are the bedrock of our professional association. We changed 
and are continuing to change, the way we do business across all fronts, creating new 
processes and protocols to ensure the customer experience was seamless across all 
delivery channels and customer touchpoints. Our team has redefined and reimagined 
how to better posture ourselves and the Association to better serve our membership. As a 
result, we can maintain tempo and support for all the activities that we hold ourselves 
accountable to our Marines and Sailors, members, and ultimately our Commandant. Our 






